SECOND DRAFT

5/10/2005
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, MAY 3, 2005




PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Whitey Eckstein

Tim Donihi

Colonel Charles H. Gibson 
Lon K. Howell

Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO

Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Mayor Linda Kuhn

Interim City Manager Eugene Miller

Commissioner Brenda Carey

Bill McGrew, PBS&J

Stan Poloski

Doug Norman, HTA

Kevin Spolski, GC

Jack Reynolds, JRA

Greg Dull, TBI

Krysty Kress, Southeast Ramp

Roger Phillips, StarPort

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER 
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, APRIL 5, 2005
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, April 5, 2005.

Motion passed.

3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

a) Parking Garage Project

Discussion ensued.

A color rendering of the project was distributed and discussed.

Discussion by Commissioner Carey regarding other methods of construction such as tilt-up concrete and steel construction.

Discussion by Counsel regarding standard two-year warranties.

Motion passed.

b) Customs (FIS) Remodel

c) County Attorney recommendation against adopting Avigation Easement in the Comprehensive Plan

d) StarPort tax issues with DOR

Building improvements

Flowage fees

Discussion ensued.

Larry Dale asked for guidance and consent on how far to take action and how aggressive to be.  He recommended at least filing the Technical Advisory Assistance (TAA) form.  He had talked with several Legislators but we are not going to get a bill from the Legislature this year.  The Legislature is ready to adjourn.   He believed if we put the facts forward we could win.  We don’t want to have to pay sales tax on improvements.  Tax was paid when the improvement was made.  If they can tax it again, that is double taxation.  The thing that is frustrating about this is that there seems to be selective enforcement.   None of our competitors have been required to do this.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Counsel.

Motion by Board Member Donihi, seconded by Board Member Williams, to file a Technical Advisory Assistance (TAA) form with the Department of Revenue.

Discussion continued regarding legal review.

Board Member Longstaff advised we should be prepared to go further if this action does not prove to be fruitful.

Counsel advised he whole-heartedly supported getting the problem resolved.  It is a misinterpretation of the law.  He advised his perception is that there had not been a legal review yet.  The opinions given by DOR were opinions from CPA’s.  Until we get a review we are not going to see results.

Discussion by President Dale advising that he thought there had been a legal review but he had not seen the actual legal review but they were citing court cases.  

President Dale advised he believed that the higher ups would see the wisdom of dropping the case.    

Motion passed.

Discussion continued regarding consensus to take action to the next step and get the Legislature involved in its next session.    

Discussion by Board Member Howell as to the number of marketing consultants the Authority had used over the past few years.  He requested a list of the ones currently being used and a breakdown of what each one provided.

President Dale advised we used D’Anne Mica’s marketing firm, Bev Winesburg, and Larry Vershell as PR.  He advised he would have the information at the next Board Meeting.

4. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised Mr. White is attending the AAAE Annual Conference in Seattle.

5. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:

a) Lawsuits regarding T-hangar tenants for hurricane rental assessments

b) Update on American Radio Chemical and Harold Jordan (radioactive isotope clean-up) 

c) Avion/Southern Jet update 

d) Attendance at Staff meeting and briefing of issues at ACI

DBE lawsuit in Miami

SSI regulations

Counsel advised they discussed the different views of TSA on security sensitive information.  Staff is looking at ways to protect themselves and others against violations.  TSA advises the grace period is over and they are going to start fining people for violations.  Staff is doing a very good job addressing these issues.

President Dale advised TSA meets with Airport Staff every week and Staff stays abreast of TSA issues.   That is why we meet with them weekly.

Chairman Miller requested that Counsel stay after the meeting to address Avion/Southern Jet issues with him and President Dale.

6. TBI REPORT

Greg Dull, TBI, reported on the following:

Monthly statistics

International – 26%
Domestic – 48%
Total – 37%

Pan Am will begin picking up some of the Southeast Airline routes with 6 flights per week to Stewart/Newburg beginning June 26 and 2 flights a week to Columbus beginning June 30.

Allegiant Airlines to begin service on May 26

Curbside check-in service for international departing passengers at Airport and remote check-in operation for Travel City at Lake Buena Vista

Discussion regarding new ramp space to be constructed.

7. LIAISON REPORTS

Mayor Kuhn reported on the following:

Saturday the City will celebrate its Second Annual River Walk Fest.  

Dedication of historical marker for steamboats in downtown Sanford.

Very pleased to have Eugene Miller as Interim City Manager.

Interim City Manager Eugene Miller advised he was happy to have the opportunity to serve Sanford.  

President Dale advised he met regularly with the former City Manager.  He hoped he would have that same opportunity to meet with Mr. Miller.

BCC Commissioner Brenda Carey reported on the following:


Comprehensive Land Plan

8. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Nothing to report.

9. CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-05 with AVION JET CENTER, LLC. for Building 439, located at 3026 Carrier Avenue (office/warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-05 with AVION JET CENTER, LLC for Building 439, located at 3026 Carrier Avenue (office/warehouse).  The lease term is for five (5) years, beginning May 1, 2005, with three (3) five-year options.  The leasehold consists of 6,000 square feet of building space, with the lease rate and payments calculated as follows:

Year 1

6,000 square feet @ $5.00 sf
=
$  30,000.00

Annually

=
$  30,000.00

Monthly

=
$    2,500.00


7% Sales Tax
=
$       175.00


Monthly Total
=
$    2,675.00


Years 2-3

6,000 square feet @ $5.25 sf
=
$  31,500.00

Annually

=
$  31,500.00

Monthly

=
$    2,625.00


7% Sales Tax
=
$       183.75

Monthly Total
=
$    2,808.75

Years 4-5

6,000 square feet @ $5.50

=
$  33,000.00

Annually

=
$  33,000.00  





Monthly
=
$    2,750.00     




7% Sales Tax
=
$       192.50
 
Total Monthly
=
$    2,942.50     

Note:  The tenant is an FBO, and the building will be used for aircraft refurbishment.
B. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2002-17 with Archie Lee, DBA LEE’S OLD WORLD PINE, for Building No. 6, located at 2738 Navigator Ave. (warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2002-17 with LEE’S OLD WORLD PINE, for Building No. 6, located 2738 Navigator Ave. (warehouse).   Addendum C extends the lease term for one (1) additional year under the same terms and conditions, effective June 1, 2005.  The building consists of 4,480 square feet at $4.00 per square foot.   The annual rental rate is $17,920.00; the monthly payment is $1,597.87, including taxes.

Note:  The tenant is a furniture manufacturer, and also leases Building 407. 

C. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-12 with JON W. ATHEY, for Building No. 303, located at 2850 Aileron Circle (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-12 with JON W. ATHEY, for Building No. 303, located at 2850 Aileron Circle (residence).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective June 1, 2005.  The annual rental rate is $8,400.00, an increase of $300.00; the monthly payment is $725.00.

D. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-11 with DENNIS E. BERGER, for Building No. 520, located at 3933 Moores Station Road (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-11 with DENNIS E. BERGER, for Building No. 520, located at 3933 Moores Station Road (residence).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, under the same terms and conditions, effective May 1, 2005.  The annual rental rate is $10,500.00; the monthly payment is $875.00.

E. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2003-15 with JET STAR, INC., for Building No. 409, located at 1160 30th Street (garage/office), and 2,405 square feet of land (parking of fuel trucks).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2003-15 with JET STAR, INC., for Building No. 409, located at 1160 30th Street (garage/office) and 2,405 square feet of land (parking of fuel trucks).  Addendum C extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective May 1, 2005, under the same terms and conditions except 975 square feet of parking land is relocated from the SAA Fuel Farm on 29th Street to the north side of 29th Street, across from the SAA Fuel Farm.  The building consists of 5,460 square feet at $4.00 per square foot.  The land is 2,405 square feet at $.23 per square foot. The total annual rental rate is $22,393.15; the monthly payment is $1,996.72, including taxes.

Note:  The tenant is an aviation fuel transporter.
ADDITIONAL CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS

1. Consider approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 2000-12 with Delta Connection Academy, Inc. for Building Number 41, located at 2749 Flightline Avenue (office/warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 2000-12 with Delta Connection Academy, Inc. for Building Number 41, located at 2749 Flightline Avenue (office/warehouse).  Addendum D extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, under the same terms and conditions, effective June 1, 2005.  The lease consists of 1,497 square feet at $6.50 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $9,730.50; the monthly payment is $867.64, including tax.

2. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 2003-19 with Daniel S. Herrington for Building Number 515-1, located at 2848 Mellonville Avenue (Airport Enterprise Center (office/warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 2003-19 with Daniel S. Herrington for Building Number 515-1, located at 2848 Mellonville Avenue (Airport Enterprise Center – office/warehouse).  Addendum B extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective June 1, 2005, under the same terms and conditions.  The lease consists of 1,500 square feet at $7.52 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $11,280.00; the monthly payment is $1,005.80, including tax.  The tenant manufactures custom shoe inserts for diabetic patients.

3. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2003-08 with the Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc. for the lease of additional property on the west side of Beardall Avenue (ground lease), for Phase 1B, in accordance with the Master Development Agreement.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2003-08 with the Orlando Sanford Airport Southeast Ramp Hangar Development, Inc. for the lease of additional property on the west side of Beardall Avenue (ground lease) for Phase 1B, in accordance with the Master Development Agreement.  Phase 1B shall at a minimum include 3 additional buildings [1 small T-hangar and 2 corporate hangars].  The total lease area for Phase 1B consists of 48,134 square feet, at $.15 per square foot, to commence on the date of issuance of the permanent Certificate of Occupancy for the first building to be constructed on that portion of the land designated as Phase 1B.  The tenant builds and manages the lease of T-hangars and corporate hangars.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through E and Additional Items 1 through 3.

Motion passed.

10. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-02 to grant to the SAA President/CEO blanket authorization to execute SAA grants

President Dale advised the formal acceptance of FAA Grants is time-sensitive with deadlines that do not always align themselves with the Sanford Airport Authority Board Meeting schedules. The adoption of Resolution No. 2005-02 (below) authorizes the President/CEO, or his designee, to execute the acceptance of FAA Grants, in the event that the deadline occurs before an SAA Board Meeting.  The Board would then be presented with the Grant for ratification at the next scheduled meeting. 

Staff recommended approval.

Counsel reported on how these grants have been handled by Staff in the past.

RESOLUTION NUMBER 2005-02

TO GRANT TO THE SAA PRESIDENT/CEO

BLANKET AUTHORIZATION TO EXECUTE FAA GRANTS

Whereas, the Orlando Sanford International Airport relies on grant funding from the Federal Aviation Authority (FAA), for the continued operation and development of the Airport; and

Whereas, the submission of formal acceptance of FAA grants is time-sensitive with deadlines that do not always align themselves with the Sanford Airport Authority Board meeting schedule, to be considered for acceptance prior to execution by the President/CEO, or his/her designee; and

Whereas, the Sanford Airport Authority wishes to ensure that the timely acceptance of FAA grants is not hindered unduly by a requirement of prior Board approval; and

Whereas, the Sanford Airport Authority recognizes the need for expediency in the timely acceptance of FAA grant funding, and wishes to grant to the President/CEO, or his designee, the blanket authority to execute the acceptance of FAA grants, prior to SAA Board approval, in the event that the acceptance deadline occurs before a scheduled board meeting. 

Now therefore, be it resolved on this third day of May 2005 that,

1) The Sanford Airport Authority recognizes the need for expediency in the timely acceptance of FAA grant funding for the continued operation and development of the Orlando Sanford International Airport

2) The Sanford Airport Authority does hereby grant blanket authorization to the President/CEO, or his/her designee, to execute the formal acceptance of FAA Grants, provided the acceptance deadline occurs prior to the next scheduled SAA Board meeting, and

3) In the event that the President/CEO, or his/her designee, executes acceptance of an FAA Grant due to the aforementioned time constraints, the Sanford Airport Authority will take action to ratify this decision at its next scheduled meeting. 

So resolved and executed this third day of May 2005.
(CORPORATE SEAL)
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Attested:  
Larry A. Dale, President/CEO

Attested:

_________________________________
Victor D. White, Exec. Vice President/COO
Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve Resolution 2005-02 as recommended.

Motion passed.

B. Consider approval of execution of Landlord Lien Subordination from Great Florida Bank for Pneu-Tech Aerospace, Inc.
President Dale advised Pneu-Tech Aerospace, Inc. leases Building No. 142-E, located at 1143 E. 30th Street, effective April 1, 2005.   Pneu-Tech Aerospace is an FAA Repair Station, and is in the process of relocating to Sanford from Miami.  Their previous landlord of ten years, Kendall Commercial, has given them an excellent recommendation, including an outstanding payment history.  The tenant has a line of credit with Great Florida Bank, and Great Florida Bank is requesting that the Authority execute a Landlord Lien Subordination to protect their security interests in the personal property that may be located on or affixed to or otherwise attached to the leasehold. 

Staff recommended approval of execution of the Landlord Lien Subordination from Great Florida Bank for Pneu-Tech Aerospace, Inc., based on the recommendation from Pheu-Tech’s previous landlord.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised a portion of Para 8B regarding interference with the lenders security interest in the property or collateral to be deleted and also we will execute any additional documents that lender requires for security also to be deleted.
Motion by Board Member Eckstein, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve execution of Landlord Lien Subordination from Great Florida Bank for Pneu-Tech Aerospace, Inc., with additional verbiage to be added by Counsel to safeguard the Authority.

Motion passed.

C. Consider adoption of SAA Design Review Committee recommendation denying request for construction of cell phone tower at 2530 Magnolia Avenue in Sanford
President Dale advised the City of Sanford received a request from Sidney Young and James Lee for a Conditional Use Permit for Verizon Wireless to construct a cell phone tower that is proposed to be approximately 116 feet above ground level on their property at 2530 Magnolia Avenue. The site is approximately 3,700 feet west and 1,400 feet north of the Airport's only air carrier runway (9L/27R).  The city has asked the Airport to review the application, and to provide a recommendation to them.

He further advised that at its April 20, 2005 meeting, the Airport Authority's Design Review Committee (DRC) discussed this cell phone tower request.  The applicant also submitted a request to the FAA for an obstruction review determination.  It is unknown at this time whether the FAA will classify this tower as an obstruction using their standards, or not.  Even if the FAA declares the tower as "no hazard," the structure will likely cause trouble for the foreign carriers who use the Airport.  Our foreign airlines use international obstruction standards for operating their aircraft that are apparently stricter than those used by the FAA. 

At this site and height, the antenna would likely cause problems for the Airport.  If the antenna were approved and constructed, it can be expected that the foreign airlines would be required to take operational penalties when using the Airport, particularly when making departures to the west.  Their concern lies principally with issues created when an aircraft has an engine failure on takeoff, and has difficulty climbing out.  Since the tower lies close to the centerline of the runway at the west side of the Airport, there is little margin available to avoid the tower in the event of an aircraft emergency.  Likewise, for aircraft approaching Runway 9L from the west, the tower would sit at a spot so close to the Airport that arrivals would have very little room for deviation from the final approach course.

The DRC voted unanimously to disapprove the request for the tower.  In addition, the DRC recommended that the Airport Authority Board vote to adopt their denial action, and to recommend disapproval to both the city and the FAA.

Staff recommended that the Board adopt the DRC's denial action, and authorize Staff to notify the City and the FAA of the Airport's position on the matter.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Eckstein, seconded by Board Member Donihi, to deny request for construction of cell phone tower at 2530 Magnolia Avenue in Sanford by adopting the DRC's denial action, and authorize Staff to notify the City and the FAA of the Airport's position on this matter.

Motion passed.

11. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

None

12. OTHER BUSINESS
None

13. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING JUNE 7, 2005 

14. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:05 a.m.

Respectfully submitted.

Larry A. Dale, President & CEO
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday April 6, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 13, 2004, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 13, 2004, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 21, 2004, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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